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 The Regional Municipality of Durham 
COUNCIL INFORMATION PACKAGE 

July 17, 2020 

Information Reports 

2020-INFO-70 Commissioner of Works – re: Environmental Assessment Trigger for 
the Mixed Waste Pre-sort and Anaerobic Digestion Project 
(Note: this item relates to the Municipality of Clarington’s 
correspondence as contained in Item 3 under Durham 
Municipalities Correspondence) 

Early Release Reports 

There are no Early Release Reports 

Staff Correspondence 

There is no Staff Correspondence 

Durham Municipalities Correspondence 

1. Township of Scugog – re: Resolution passed at their Council meeting held on June 
29, 2020, regarding Interim Control By-Law – Cannabis Cultivation & Production 
Facilities 

2. Municipality of Clarington – re: Resolution passed at their Council meeting held on 
July 6-7, 2020, regarding the Waiving of Overage Charges on LTE Network for 
Rural Mobile Phone Subscribers 

3. Municipality of Clarington – re: Resolution passed at their Council meeting held on 
July 6-7. 2020, regarding Anaerobic Digestion 
(Note: This item relates to Report #2020-INFO-70 of the Commissioner of 
Works) 

4. City of Oshawa – re: Resolution passed at their Council meeting held on May 25, 
2020, regarding the Timing of the Payment of Development 

5. City of Oshawa – re: Resolution passed at their Council meeting held on June 22, 
2020, regarding COVID-19 Funding 
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Other Municipalities Correspondence/Resolutions 

1. Regional Municipality of Peel – re: Resolution passed at their Council meeting held 
on June 25, 2020, regarding Mental Health and Addictions System Needs in Peel 

2. Township of Perth South – re: Correspondence addressed to Agricorp, Board of 
Directors, dated July 9, 2020, regarding Farm Property Class Tax Rate Program 

Miscellaneous Correspondence 

There is no Miscellaneous Correspondence 

Advisory Committee Minutes 

There are no Advisory Committee Minutes 

Members of Council – Please advise the Regional Clerk at clerks@durham.ca, if you 
wish to pull an item from this CIP and include on the next regular agenda of the 
appropriate Standing Committee. Items will be added to the agenda if the Regional Clerk 
is advised by Wednesday noon the week prior to the meeting, otherwise the item will be 
included on the agenda for the next regularly scheduled meeting of the applicable 
Committee. 

Notice regarding collection, use and disclosure of personal information: 
Written information (either paper or electronic) that you send to Durham Regional Council 
or Committees, including home address, phone numbers and email addresses, will 
become part of the public record.  If you have any questions about the collection of 
information, please contact the Regional Clerk/Director of Legislative Services. 
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If this information is required in an accessible format, please contact 1-800-372-1102 ext. 3540.  

The Regional Municipality of Durham 
Information Report 

From: Commissioner of Works 
Report: #2020-INFO-70 
Date: July 17, 2020 

Subject: 

Environmental Assessment Trigger for the Mixed Waste Pre-sort and Anaerobic 
Digestion Project 

Recommendation: 

Receive for information 

Report: 

1. Purpose 

1.1 The purpose of this report is to provide information on the applicability of an 
Environmental Assessment (EA) requirement for the Mixed Waste Pre-sort and 
Anaerobic Digestion Project (Project). 

2. Background 

2.1 In March of 2007, the Ontario Government enacted Ontario Regulation (O. Reg.) 
101/07, the Waste Management Projects Regulation, made under the EA Act. The 
purpose of O. Reg. 101/07 was to bring greater clarity to what waste projects are 
designated as an undertaking under the EA Act and to establish new EA 
requirements for waste projects consistent with the potential significance of such 
projects. 

2.2 The Regional Municipality of Durham (Region) reviewed O. Reg. 101/07 as well as 
the accompanying Guide to Environmental Assessment Requirements for Waste 
Management Projects at the outset of this Project to determine which process 
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stream would apply to the Region’s proposed facility.  That review indicated that 
an EA is not required for the Project. 

2.3 The Region was copied on a letter to the Minister of the Environment, 
Conservation and Parks from the Municipality of Clarington dated July 9, 2020.  
(Refer to correspondence from the Municipality of Clarington regarding Anaerobic 
Digestion as contained in Item 3 of the Durham Municipalities Correspondence 
Section of the July 17, 2020 Council Information Package.)  That letter requests an 
order from the Ministry of the Environment, Conservation and Parks (MECP) 
prohibiting the Region from proceeding with the Project until a “full and proper 
Environmental Assessment (EA) can be conducted”. 

3. EA Requirements 

3.1 The Region has had several discussions with MECP staff and followed up in 
writing regarding EA requirements in September 2019. 

3.2 The MECP provided the following information in a March 2020 response letter: 

“In accordance with subsection 11(1)4 of O. Reg. 101/07 (Waste Management 
Projects) made under the Act, the establishment of a new waste disposal site at 
which waste would be handled, treated or processed and that would transfer less 
than 1,000 tonnes of waste per day for final disposal does not trigger provincial 
environmental assessment requirements.” 

3.3 The estimated forecast of residual waste that will be sent off site from the facility 
for final disposal will be under the 1,000 tonnes per day (average) threshold. 

3.4 The Region’s subsequent correspondence to the MECP dated July 15, 2020 
(Attachment #1 and #2), provides a Project update and references the July 9, 2020 
letter from the Municipality of Clarington to the MECP. 

4. Conclusion 

4.1 Residual waste for final disposal from this Project will not exceed 1,000 tonnes per 
day and therefore does not trigger the Provincial environmental assessment 
requirements. 

4.2 The Regional Municipality of Durham has been in discussions with the Municipality 
of Clarington to understand the concerns and provide mitigation where possible. 
The Regional Municipality of Durham will continue to participate in discussions in 
an effort to resolve any perceived issues with the project.  



Report #2020-INFO-70 Page 3 of 3 

4.3 Through design, the facility will be constructed to be compatible with other land 
uses in the Energy Park and through strict operating standards all potential 
environmental impacts will be negated.  

4.4 This report has been reviewed by Legal – Corporate Services Department and the 
Planning and Economic Development Department.

4.5 For additional information, please contact Gioseph Anello, Director, Waste 
Management Services, at 905-668-7711 extension 3445. 

5. Attachments 

Attachment #1: Correspondence dated July 15, 2020 from Gioseph Anello, 
Director, Waste Management Services, The Regional 
Municipality of Durham, to Ms. Kathleen O’Neill, Director, 
Environmental Assessment, MECP, regarding Environmental 
Assessment for Organics Management Project. 

Attachment #2: Correspondence dated July 15, 2020 from Elaine Baxter-Trahair, 
Chief Administrative Officer, The Regional Municipality of 
Durham, to the Honourable Jeff Yurek, M.P.P., Minister of 
Environment, Conservation and Parks, regarding Environmental 
Assessment for Organics Management Project. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Original signed by: 

Susan Siopis, P.Eng. 
Commissioner of Works 



If you require this information in an accessible format, please contact 1-800-372-1102 ext. 3560. 

The Regional 
Municipality of 
Durham 
Works Department 

605 Rossland Rd. E. 
Level 5 
PO Box 623 
Whitby, ON L1N 6A3 
Canada 
905-668-7711
1-800-372-1102
Fax: 905-668-2051

durham.ca 

Attachment #1 to Report #2020-INFO-70

Sent via standard mail and email (kathleen.oneill@ontario.ca) 

July 15, 2020 

Kathleen O’Neill, Director, Environmental Assessment 
Environmental Assessment and Permissions Division 
135 St. Clair Avenue West 
Toronto, Ontario  M4V 1P5 

Dear Ms. O’Neill: 

RE: Mixed Waste Pre-Sort and Anaerobic Digestion Project 
The Regional Municipality of Durham 

As a follow up to our letter of September 25, 2019, inquiring about 

Environmental Assessment Act (Act) requirements for the Regional 

Municipality of Durham’s (Durham Region) proposed integrated waste 

management facility to manage organic waste materials, we wish to 

provide an update on the project. We note the recent Municipality of 

Clarington (Clarington) correspondence to Minister Yurek, dated July 9, 

2020, requesting an Environmental Assessment (EA) for this project. 

The Ministry of the Environment, Conservation and Parks (MECP) 

responded to our September 2019 inquiry through your letter dated 

March 20, 2020 and stated that:  

“In accordance with subsection 11(1)4 of O. Reg. 101/07 (Waste 

Management Projects) made under the Act, the establishment of a new 

waste disposal site at which waste would be handled, treated or 

processed and that would transfer less than 1,000 tonnes of waste per 

day for final disposal does not trigger provincial environmental 

assessment requirements.” 



K. O’Neill, Director, EA, MECP
EA for Organics Management Project
Durham Region
July 15, 2020
Page 2 of 3
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The MECP also indicated that further details regarding the Project would be required for 

the MECP to confirm the applicable requirements, such as renewable energy approval 

or Environmental Compliance Approval (ECA), for the facility. To date, Durham Region 

has approved a project that includes: 

• A Mixed Waste Pre-sort, that will remove organics, recyclables and non-

combustibles from the curbside and multi-residential garbage steams;

• A wet anaerobic digestor that will process both the Source Separated

Organics along with the Facility Separated Organics from the Mixed Waste

Pre-sort; and

• The treatment of the resultant biofuel to create a Renewable Natural Gas

suitable for injection into the grid.

The residual waste from this project will be processed at the Durham York Energy 

Centre (DYEC) or if non-combustible, sent to landfill. 

Durham Region appreciates the MECP’s support for this project that will manage and 

divert our municipal waste, specifically organic waste materials, effectively from final 

disposal. The implementation of this project will provide Durham Region with capacity to 

1) manage our organic waste, 2) meet the waste disposal requirements of our growing

population, 3) defer the need for a DYEC expansion, 4) increase diversion, 5) facilitate a

circular economy, and 6) improve our climate change performance.

Durham Region recently approved the siting of the proposed facilities on the lands 

adjacent and to the west of the DYEC.  Clarington has indicated that they are an 

unwilling host for this project and have requested that the MECP direct the completion 

of an EA for this project. We have been in discussions with Clarington to understand the 

concerns and provide mitigation where possible. We will continue those discussions in 

an effort to resolve any perceived issues with the project.  The Region can confirm that 

the design process will ensure that the facility will be compatible with other land uses in 



K. O’Neill, Director, EA, MECP
EA for Organics Management Project
Durham Region
July 15, 2020
Page 3 of 3
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the Energy Park and through strict operating standards all potential environmental 

impacts will be negated. 

Durham Region is available to meet with the MECP to further discuss the project and 

the Municipality of Clarington concerns. Should you require additional information, 

please do not hesitate to contact me directly at 905-668-7711 ext. 3445 or 

gioseph.anello@durham.ca. 

Sincerely, 

Original signed by: 
G. Anello, M.Eng., P.Eng., PMP
Director, Waste Management Services

c. H. Malcolmson, Director, Environmental Permissions, MECP

C. Dugas, Manager, York Durham District Office, MECP

A. Evers, Manager (Acting), Environmental Assessment Services, MECP

P. Martin, Supervisor, Air, Pesticides, and Environmental Planning, MECP

P. Dunn, Senior Environmental Officer, York Durham District Office, MECP

M. Keyvani, Senior Project Manager, Environmental Permissions Branch, MECP

E. O’Leary, Environmental Resource Planner & EA Coordinator, Air, Pesticides, and

Environmental Planning, MECP

G. Battarino, Special Project Officer, Project Coordination, MECP

M. Neild, DYEC Plant Manager, Covanta

A. Huxter, Environmental Specialist, Covanta

M. Cant, Principal, Vice-President, GHD

V. Shortreed, Senior Environmental Engineer, GHD

S. Siopis, Commissioner, Works, Durham Region

J. Hunt, Director, Legal Services, Durham Region

mailto:gioseph.anello@durham.ca
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605 Rossland Rd. E. 
Level 5 
PO Box 623 
Whitby, ON L1N 6A3 
Canada 
905-668-7711
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B.M. Edu, MBA
Chief Administrative Officer

Attachment #2 to Report #2020-INFO-70

July 15, 2020 

The Honourable Jeff Yurek, M.P.P. 
Minister of Environment, Conservation and Parks 
Via E-Mail: minister.mecp@ontario.ca

Dear Minister Yurek: 

RE: Mixed Waste Pre-Sort and Anerobic Digestion Project  
 Regional Municipality of Durham__________________ 

The Regional Municipality of Durham (the Region) was copied on a letter 
sent to you from the Municipality of Clarington (Clarington) dated July 9, 
2020.  In that letter Clarington requests an order from your office 
prohibiting the Region from proceeding with a Mixed Waste Pre-sort and 
Anaerobic Digestion facility (Project) until an a “full and proper 
Environmental Assessment can be conducted”. 

As background information, the Region has approved a Project that 
includes:

A Mixed Waste Pre-sort, that will remove organics, recyclables and 
non-combustibles from the curbside and multi-residential garbage 
steams;
A wet anaerobic digestor that will process both the Source 
Separated Organics along with the Facility Separated Organics from 
the Mixed Waste Pre-sort; and
The treatment of the resultant biofuel to create a Renewable Natural 
Gas suitable for injection into the grid. 

The residual waste from this Project will be processed at the Durham 
York Energy Centre (DYEC) located immediately adjacent to the Project 
site.

In preparation for the Project, the Region had several conversations with 
Ministry of the Environment, Conservation and Parks (MECP) staff 
and provided written correspondence to Ministry staff (September 25, 
2019), regarding the Environmental Assessment Act (Act) requirements 
for the Project.  The Ministry of the Environment, Conservation and 
Parks (MECP) responded to that inquiry through a letter dated March 20, 
2020 and stated that: 

“In accordance with subsection 11(1)4 of O. Reg. 101/07 (Waste 
Management Projects) made under the Act, the establishment of a new 
waste disposal site at which waste would be handled, treated or 
processed and that would transfer less than 1,000 tonnes of waste per 

mailto:minister.mecp@ontario.ca
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day for final disposal does not trigger provincial environmental 
assessment requirements.” 

The Region’s Project will not exceed 1,000 tonnes of waste per day for 
final disposal.   

The Region is proposing a fully integrated waste management system 
that will manage and divert our municipal waste, specifically organic 
waste materials, effectively from final disposal. The implementation of 
this project will provide Durham Region with capacity to manage our 
organic waste, meet the waste disposal requirements of our growing 
population, delay the need for a DYEC expansion into the future, 
increase diversion, facilitate a circular economy and improve our climate 
change performance.

We appreciate the Ministry’s support of this project and look forward to 
showcasing this Project, the first of its kind in terms of the full integration 
of a waste management system in Ontario. 

We have been in discussions with the Municipality of Clarington to 
understand the concerns and provide mitigation where possible. We will 
continue those discussions in an effort to resolve any perceived issues 
with the Project.  The Region can confirm that through design, the facility 
will be compatible with other land uses in the Energy Park and through 
strict operating standards, all potential environmental impacts will be 
negated.

Durham Region is available to meet with the MECP to further discuss 
the project.  Should you require additional information, please do not 
hesitate to contact me directly at 905-668-7711, extension 3000 or 
Gioseph Anello at extension 3445 or Gioseph.anello@durham.ca. 

Sincerely, 

Elaine Baxter-Trahair 
Chief Administrative Officer 

Cc Lindsay Park, MPP Durham 
June Gallagher, Deputy Clerk, Municipality of Clarington 
Susan Siopis, Commissioner, Works, Region of Durham 
Ralph Walton, Regional Clerk, Region of Durham

mailto:Gioseph.anello@durham.ca


















 
If this information is required in an alternate format, please contact the Accessibility  
Co-ordinator at 905-623-3379 ext. 2131 

CORPORATION OF THE MUNICIPALITY OF CLARINGTON 
40 TEMPERANCE STREET, BOWMANVILLE, ONTARIO  L1C 3A6   905-623-3379  www.clarington.net 

July 10, 2020 

Ian Scott, Chair & Chief Executive Officer 
Canadian Radio-television and Telecommunications Commission (CRTC) 
Ottawa, ON  K1A 0N2 
Via E-mail: info@crtc.gc.ca 

Dear Mr. Scott: 

Re: Waiving of Overage Charges on LTE Network for Rural Mobile 
Phone Subscribers 

File Number: PG.25.06 

At a meeting held on July 6-7, 2020, the Council of the Municipality of Clarington 
approved the following Resolution #GG-198-20: 

That the following resolution from Ralph Walton, Regional Clerk/Director of 
Legislative Services, regarding Waiving of Overage Charges on LTE Network for 
Rural Mobile Phone Subscribers, be endorsed by the Municipality of Clarington: 

Whereas many Rural Communities do not have access to broadband 
Internet and use the LTE Network as a bridge to the Internet; 

And whereas during the COVID-19 Health Emergency, the ability to 
access the Internet is an essential service that enables the Public to have 
reliable up to date information from various levels of government; 

And whereas during this crisis those without Broadband Internet access 
risk excessive overage charges through the LTE Network; 

Now therefore be it resolved that Council for the Region of Durham 
recommends that the CRTC take the necessary action to direct 
Mobility providers to waive overage charges for those customers 
that do not have access to Broadband Internet during the COVID-
19 Health Care Crisis; and 

mailto:info@crtc.gc.ca


Mr. Ian Scott 2 July 10, 2020 
That copies of this motion be sent to Ian Scott, Chair and CEO for 
CRTC, Honourable Steven Guilbeault, Minister for Canadian 
Heritage, all Durham MPs, the CEO’s for Rogers, Telus and Bell, 
and the local area municipalities. 

Yours truly, 

________________________ 
June Gallagher 
Deputy Clerk 

JG/cm 

c. The Honourable Steven Guilbeault, P.C., M.P., Minister for Canadian Heritage –  
PCH.info-info.PCH@canada.ca  

The Honourable Philip Lawrence, P.C., M.P. - Philip.Lawrence@parl.gc.ca 
The Honourable Erin O’Toole, P.C., M.P. - Erin.OToole@parl.gc.ca 
Joe Natale, President and Chief Executive Officer of Rogers - 

joe.natale@rci.rogers.com 
Darren Entwistle, President and Chief Executive Officer of Telus - 

darren.entwistle@telus.com 
Mirko Bibic, President and Chief Executive officer of BCE and Bell Canada - 

executive.office_relations.clients@bell.ca 
Ralph Walton, Regional Clerk/Director of Legislative Services, The Regional 

Municipality of Durham - clerks@durham.ca 

mailto:PCH.info-info.PCH@canada.ca
mailto:Philip.Lawrence@parl.gc.ca
mailto:Erin.OToole@parl.gc.ca
mailto:joe.natale@rci.rogers.com
mailto:darren.entwistle@telus.com
mailto:executive.office_relations.clients@bell.ca
mailto:clerks@durham.ca


 
If this information is required in an alternate format, please contact the Accessibility  
Co-ordinator at 905-623-3379 ext. 2131 

CORPORATION OF THE MUNICIPALITY OF CLARINGTON 
40 TEMPERANCE STREET, BOWMANVILLE, ONTARIO  L1C 3A6   905-623-3379  www.clarington.net 

July 9, 2020 

The Honourable Jeff Yurek, M.P.P., 
Minister of Environment, Conservation and Parks 
Via E-Mail: minister.mecp@ontario.ca 

Dear Minister Yurek: 

Re: Anaerobic Digestion 

File Number: PG.25.06 

At a meeting held on July 6-7, 2020, the Council of the Municipality of Clarington 
approved the following Resolution #GG-244-20: 

That Clarington Council advise our Member of Provincial Government, Lindsey 
Park, of Council’s declaration of being an unwilling host to the planned recycling 
plant and anaerobic digestion proposal on Megawatt Drive; 

That Council ask the Provincial Government, and our MPP, to place a ‘hold’ on 
the proposed site until a full and proper Environmental Assessment (EA) can be 
conducted; and 

That the Minister of Environment, Conservation and Parks be requested to pass 
an order prohibiting the Region of Durham from proceeding with the planned 
recycling plant and anaerobic digestion facility until the EA is completed to the 
satisfaction of Clarington Council. 

Yours sincerely, 

________________________ 
June Gallagher 
Deputy Clerk 

JG/cm 
c.  The Honourable Lindsey Park, M.P.P., Durham - lindsey.park@pc.ola.org 

Ralph Walton, Regional Clerk/Director of Legislative Services, The Regional 
Municipality of Durham - clerks@durham.ca 

mailto:minister.mecp@ontario.ca
mailto:lindsey.park@pc.ola.org
mailto:clerks@durham.ca


June 3, 2020 

John Henry 
Chair, Region of Durham 

Chris Braney,  
Chair, Durham Region School Board 

Janice Oldman 
Chair, Durham Region Separate School Board 

DELIVERED BY E-MAIL 

Re: Timing of the Payment of Development  

Dear Sirs:  

During these uncertain times, our businesses have experienced a great ordeal. 
While, the pan-Regional economic recovery team has been able to provide 
assistance to our local businesses and workforce to help endure this pandemic, 
there is still much to do. These extraordinary times have tested us as a 
community and we are proud of the resilience we have witnessed in Oshawa and 
across Durham.  

Despite the government and community support offered to our businesses, local 
economic recovery is likely to be a lengthy process.  While Oshawa has a 
significant pipeline of approved and pending development applications, we are 
very concerned about losing momentum if projects are delayed or cancelled. 

In May, Oshawa established the Mayor’s Economic Recovery Task Force to 
advise the City on issues affecting companies’ ability to cope, re-open and 
transform their operations.  The Task Force is composed of a broad range of 
small and large companies, the Chamber of Commerce, the Business 

OSHAWA 
ONTARIO, CANADA 

MAYOR DAN CARTER 

OFFICE OF THE MAYOR 
CITY OF OSHAWA 

50 CENTRE STREET SOUTH 
OSHAWA, ONTARIO 

L1H 3Z7 
TELEPHONE      (905) 436-5611 
FAX            (905) 436-5642 
E-MAIL:   mayor@oshawa.ca

mailto:mayor@oshawa.ca
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Improvement Association (B.I.A.), the development and real estate community, 
financial institutions and our post-secondary educational institutions. 

The development community has expressed their interest in moving forward with 
construction but are concerned about overall market demand and their ability to 
finance projects moving forward.  The Task Force identified an opportunity to 
help stimulate new construction by reducing the early financial requirement 
related to a project.   The Task Force believes that delaying the payment of 
residential and non-residential development charges to the time of building 
occupancy would have a positive economic impact. 

On May 25, 2020, Oshawa City Council approved a resolution regarding this 
matter (a copy of the full resolution is attached).  The recommended actions 
included:  

• Directing staff to work with the Region of Durham and the School Boards to
advance changes to all our respective development charges by-laws/policies
to delay the payment of residential and non-residential development charges
to the time occupancy of a building is provided rather than at the time the
building permit is issued for a limited time in order to help economic recovery
in the Region and report back to the Finance Committee

Oshawa City Council respectfully requests your consideration of this matter. 

If you need further assistance concerning the above matter, please contact 
Warren Munro, Commissioner, Development Services Department at the 
address listed below or by telephone at 905-436-3311. 

Mayor Dan Carter 
City of Oshawa 

Cc: 

Elaine Baxter-Trahair, CAO, Durham Region 
Chris Braney, Chairperson, Durham District School Board 
Janice Oldman, Chair of the Board and Trustees Durham Region Separate School Board 
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Attachment 

Oshawa City Council considered the above matter at its meeting of May 25, 2020 and 
adopted the following recommendation: 

“Whereas the Province of Ontario, the Region of Durham, and other Regional local 
municipalities have declared a state of emergency regarding the COVID-19 pandemic; 
and,  

Whereas the COVID-19 pandemic has had unprecedented economic impact on the local 
economy; and,  

Whereas it is appropriate to consider providing an incentive to the development 
community which has been impacted negatively by the COVID -19 pandemic; and, 

Whereas low-rise residential development can take from 8 to 12 weeks from the 
issuance of a building permit to occupancy by residents; and,  

Whereas non-residential development and mid to high-rise residential development can 
take from 18 to 24 months from the issuance of a building permit to occupancy by 
commercial tenants or residents as the case may be; and,  

Whereas it is appropriate to consider providing a financial incentive to the development 
community as a result of the economic hardships of the COVID-19; and,  

Whereas on May 8, 2020, the Mayor’s Task Force on Economic Recovery requested 
Council, the Region and School Boards to consider changing the timing of the payment 
of development charges to when occupancy of a building is provided rather than when 
the building permit is issued for a limited time to advance economic recovery in the 
Region;  

Therefore, that Council direct staff to work with the Region of Durham and the School 
Boards to advance changes to all our respective development charges by-laws/policies 
to delay the payment of residential and non-residential development charges to the time 
occupancy of a building is provided rather than at the time the building permit is issued 
for a limited time in order to help economic recovery in the Region and report back to the 
Finance Committee.” 



 
June 3, 2020 

Re: Timing of the Payment of Development   

Attachment  
 

Oshawa City Council considered the above matter at its meeting of May 25, 2020 and 
adopted the following recommendation: 

“Whereas the Province of Ontario, the Region of Durham, and other Regional local 
municipalities have declared a state of emergency regarding the COVID-19 pandemic; 
and,  

Whereas the COVID-19 pandemic has had unprecedented economic impact on the 
local economy; and,  

Whereas it is appropriate to consider providing an incentive to the development 
community which has been impacted negatively by the COVID -19 pandemic; and,  

Whereas low-rise residential development can take from 8 to 12 weeks from the 
issuance of a building permit to occupancy by residents; and,  

Whereas non-residential development and mid to high-rise residential development can 
take from 18 to 24 months from the issuance of a building permit to occupancy by 
commercial tenants or residents as the case may be; and,  

Whereas it is appropriate to consider providing a financial incentive to the development 
community as a result of the economic hardships of the COVID-19; and,  

Whereas on May 8, 2020, the Mayor’s Task Force on Economic Recovery requested 
Council, the Region and School Boards to consider changing the timing of the payment 
of development charges to when occupancy of a building is provided rather than when 
the building permit is issued for a limited time to advance economic recovery in the 
Region;  

Therefore, that Council direct staff to work with the Region of Durham and the School 
Boards to advance changes to all our respective development charges by-laws/policies 
to delay the payment of residential and non-residential development charges to the time 
occupancy of a building is provided rather than at the time the building permit is issued 
for a limited time in order to help economic recovery in the Region and report back to 
the Finance Committee.” 



 
 

 
June 3, 2020 

John Henry 
Chair, Region of Durham 
 
DELIVERED BY E-MAIL 
 

Re: Development of a Durham Region Community Improvement Plan to Provide 
Incentives for Development in Durham Region Downtowns  

Dear Chair Henry, 

During these uncertain times, our businesses have experienced a great ordeal. 
While, the pan-Regional economic recovery team has been able to provide 
assistance to our local businesses and workforce to help endure this pandemic, 
there is still much to do. These extraordinary times have tested us as a 
community and we are proud of the resilience we have witnessed in Oshawa and 
across Durham.  
 
Despite the government and community support offered to our businesses, the 
local business community still face continuing stress.  We are also very 
concerned about losing the momentum created over the last few years with 
respect to new development in the core.  
 
The City has been implementing Community Improvement Plans (CIP) offering 
financial incentives to businesses and developers challenges for a number of 
years. Up to now, the Region’s involvement in CIPs has been through your 
Regional Revitalization Plan, which has had limited up-take. 
 
We believe that it would be more expedient and effective for the development 
community to be able to apply for development grants such as an Increased 
Assessment Grant directly with the Region of Durham through a Regional 
Community Improvement Plan aligned with Oshawa’s program.   A Regional CIP 
the program could be highly beneficial for the business community and their 

OSHAWA 
ONTARIO, CANADA 

 
MAYOR DAN CARTER 

OFFICE OF THE MAYOR 
CITY OF OSHAWA 

50 CENTRE STREET SOUTH 
OSHAWA, ONTARIO 

L1H 3Z7 
TELEPHONE      (905) 436-5611 
FAX            (905) 436-5642 
E-MAIL:        mayor@oshawa.ca 
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recovery efforts. In addition, a Regional Community Improvement Plan would to 
help achieve certain planning objectives of the Regional Official Plan such as but 
not limited to the minimum density target of 200 persons/jobs for Urban Growth 
Centres. 
 
In May, Oshawa established the Mayor’s Economic Recovery Task Force to 
advise the City on issues affecting companies’ ability to cope, re-open and 
transform their operations.  The Task Force is composed of a broad range of 
small and large companies, the Chamber of Commerce, the Business 
Improvement Association (B.I.A.), the development and real estate community, 
financial institutions and our post-secondary educational institutions. 

The Task Force identified opportunities to use CIP programs to help restart the 
economy.  They recommended that Council request the Region to become more 
active in providing financial incentives to aid recovery and ensure a strong 
pipeline of development in the core moving forward 

On May 25, 2020, Oshawa City Council approved a resolution regarding this 
matter (a copy of the full resolution is attached).  The recommended actions 
included:  

• That Oshawa request the Region of Durham to investigate the 
development of a Regional Community Improvement Plan to encourage 
development in key strategic areas of the Region including Urban Growth 
Centres and downtowns with incentives such as but not limited to an 
Increased Assessment Grant or a Regional Development Charge Grant.” 

Oshawa City Council respectfully requests your consideration of this matter. 

If you need further assistance concerning the above matter, please contact 
Warren Munro, Commissioner, Development Services Department at the 
address listed below or by telephone at 905-436-3311. 
 

 

 
 
Mayor Dan Carter 
City of Oshawa 
 
Cc: 

Elaine Baxter-Trahair, CAO 
Brian Bridgeman, Commissioner, Planning and Economic Development 
Simon Gill, Director, Economic Development 
Region of Durham: clerks@durham.ca 



 
June 3, 2020 

 

Re: Development of a Durham Region Community Improvement Plan to Provide 
Incentives for Development in Durham Region Downtowns  

Attachment  
 

Oshawa City Council considered the above matter at its meeting of May 25, 2020 and 
adopted the following recommendation: 

“Whereas the City of Oshawa has been a longstanding leader in Ontario in the 
development of Community improvement Plans and related development 
incentives; and, 

Whereas the City has developed 6 Community Improvement Plans since 2000 
to help achieve planning goals and objectives in certain areas of the City of 
Oshawa; and, 

Whereas the Community Improvement Plans have been well received by the 
development community as a useful tool to help encourage development that 
may not otherwise occur; and, 

Whereas the upper-tier municipalities like the Region of Durham also have the 
ability to establish community improvement plans; and,  

Whereas although Durham Regional Council has the legislative authority to 
develop a Community Improvement Plan, the Region instead chose to 
establish the Regional Revitalization Plan (RRP) which requires an agreement 
between the City and the Region, not the developer; and, 

Whereas it would be more expedient and effective for the development 
community to be able to apply for development grants such as an Increased 
Assessment Grant directly with the Region of Durham through a Regional 
Community Improvement Plan; and, 

Whereas a Regional Community Improvement Plan would to help achieve 
certain planning objectives of the Regional Official Plan such as but not limited 
to the minimum density target of 200 persons/jobs for Urban Growth Centres; 
and, 

Whereas other Regional Municipalities in Ontario including Niagara and 
Waterloo Regions have had long standing Regional Community Improvement 
Plans with financial incentives to encourage development in strategic areas to 
promote smart growth; and, 



Whereas the Province of Ontario, the Region of Durham and other Regional 
local municipalities have declared a state of emergency; and, 

Whereas the COVID-19 pandemic has had an unprecedented impact on the 
local economy, and, 

Whereas on May 8, 2020 the Mayor’s Task Force on Economy Recovery 
asked the City to consider requesting the Region to establish a Regional 
Community Improvement Plan to help advance economic recovery in the 
Region; 

Therefore, that the Region of Durham be requested to investigate the 
development of a Regional Community Improvement Plan to encourage 
development in key strategic areas of the Region including Urban Growth 
Centres and downtowns with incentives such as but not limited to an 
Increased Assessment Grant or a Regional Development Charge Grant.” 
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File: A-2100 
 
June 26, 2020 

 
DELIVERED BY EMAIL 
 
The Right Honourable Justin Trudeau,  
Prime Minister of Canada  
Email: justin.trudeau@parl.gc.ca 
 

The Honourable Doug Ford, 
Premier of Ontario 
Email: premier@ontario.ca

 

Re: COVID-19 Funding  

Oshawa City Council considered the above matter at its meeting of June 22, 2020 and adopted 
the following recommendation: 

“Whereas on March 11, 2020, the World Health Organization and the Canadian 
Government declared COVID-19 a global pandemic; and, 

Whereas on March 12, Ontario ordered schools closed and by March 17, began a more 
extensive shut down; and, 

Whereas the pandemic has led to the closure of public spaces and the cancellation of 
events around the world throughout the country our province and right here within our own 
community, causing great stress on the arts sector; and, 

Whereas local cultural organizations such as the Oshawa Folk Arts Council representing 
over 13 member clubs and organizations, as well as the many local service groups such 
as the Oshawa Rotary Club, have all been forced to cancel major events (i.e. Fiesta 
Week; Rib Fest; etc.) which historically contribute in large part to the fundraising and 
operational financing efforts of these sociocultural entities; and, 

Whereas the Government of Canada and the Province of Ontario have committed they 
through the Canada Council for the Arts will continue to work with the Government of 
Canada, as well as provincial, territorial, and municipal partners, to ensure the strength of 
the sector; and, 
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Whereas at present, the Canada Council’s for the arts priorities as are our collective 
governing priorities are to ensure the health and safety of people across Canada and 
around the world and to work towards the sustainability and recoverability of the arts 
sector; and, 

Whereas a significant period has past without further indication as to what tools, funding 
measures, or financial support our local social cultural, service clubs, and children/youth 
minor sporting originations can readily access to help support their operating costs and 
programming, 

Therefore be it resolved: 

1. That the Federal, Provincial, and Regional Government help local municipalities 
assist their local social cultural, service clubs, and children/youth minor sporting 
originations with clear and definitive relief funding programs directed to help sustain 
the afore mention groups through these trying times inflected on them by the 
affects of COVID-19; and, 

2. That a copy of this resolution be sent to the Prime Minister of Canada, the Premier 
of Ontario, all Ontario Municipalities, all Members of Provincial Parliament, all 
Members of Parliament and Association of Municipalities of Ontario and Federation 
of Canadian Municipalities.” 

Oshawa City Council respectfully requests your consideration of the above noted matters. 

If you need further assistance concerning this matter, please contact Ron Diskey, Commissioner, 
Community Services Department at the address listed on Page 1 or by telephone at 905-436-
3311. 

 
Mary Medeiros 
City Clerk 
 
/fb 

c.  Association of Municipalities of Ontario  
Federation of Canadian Municipalities 
Members of Parliament and Members of Provincial Parliament 
Ontario Municipalities 
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July 10, 2020 
 
Honorable Christine Elliott 
Deputy Premier and Minister of Health  
College Park, 5th Floor 
777 Bay St. 
Toronto, Ontario  
M5G 2K8 
 
 
Dear Hon. Minister Elliott,  
 

Re: Responding to the Mental Health and Addictions System Needs in Peel 

 
I would like to begin by thanking the Province and your government for continuing to 
make the mental health and addictions system a priority for all Ontarians. The Region 
of Peel along with our community mental health and addictions system partners 
welcome the Province’s Roadmap to Wellness: A Plan to Build Ontario's Mental 
Health and Addictions System and look forward to working in collaboration with 
Ontario Health and the Mental Health and Addictions Centre of Excellence to inform 
the ongoing implementation of the Roadmap to Wellness from a local community-
based lens. 
In Peel, an estimated 276,000 residents will experience a mental health and/or 
substance disorder in a given year. Yet, only one in three Peel residents are able to 
receive the treatment that they need. This leaves an estimated 184,000 Peel residents 
(including just over 60,000 children and youth) without the necessary treatment and 
appropriate community supports. These disparities are a symptom of historical funding 
challenges for the mental health and addictions system in Peel. 
Without a population needs-based funding model that responds to local needs, Peel 
residents will continue to experience growing wait lists, especially among youth and 
young adults aged 18 to 25 years (the transitional years) who are greatly 
underserviced and require continuity of care as they transition into adulthood. Similarly, 
per capita funding allocated to Peel’s adult mental health and addictions services (for 
those aged 20 years+) has continued to rank well below the provincial average. These 
issues and corresponding solution opportunities were highlighted and shared at the 
Peel Community Roundtable with Minister Tibollo in the Fall of 2019. 
In support of our community and the implementation of the Roadmap locally, I would 
like to draw your attention to the recent resolution and attached report which was 
approved by Regional Council on June 25, 2020: 
 
Resolution Number 2020-507 
 

That the advocacy as outlined in Section 4 (Key Priorities for Action) in the 
report from the Acting Commissioner of Health Services, titled “Responding to 
the Mental Health and addictions Needs in Peel” be endorsed; 
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And further, that the Region of Peel request that the Province immediately 
approve and implement the new population-based funding formula for children 
and youth mental health services; 

And further, that the Region of Peel request the Province to immediately 
establish and implement the same population-based funding formula for adult 
mental health and addictions services; 

And further, that the Region of Peel continue to engage the Province to ensure 
that appropriate funding is provided for the additional system pressures that 
have resulted from COVID-19; 

And further, that staff work with community partners to develop a targeted 
awareness and advocacy campaign that illustrates the experiences of children, 
youth and adults who face challenges accessing mental health and addictions 
services to support advocacy efforts for equitable funding for services in Peel; 

And further, that the Regional Chair, on behalf of Regional Council, write a 
letter to the Minister of Health, and the Associate Minister of Mental Health and 
Addictions, to advocate for implementation of the population based funding 
formula; 

And further, that a copy of the subject report be forwarded to the Minister of 
Health, Associate Minister of Mental Health and Addictions, President and 
CEO of Ontario Health, Transitional Regional Lead for Ontario Health (Central 
Region) and CEO for the Central, Central West, Mississauga Halton and North 
Simcoe Muskoka Local Health Integration Networks, local Members of 
Parliament, local Members of Provincial Parliament and local municipalities in 
the Greater Toronto and Hamilton Area 

 
The Region looks forward to working in close partnership with the Province to strengthen 
Peel’s community mental health and addictions system and would be pleased to 
continue this important conversation to support some of our most vulnerable residents 
in Peel and around the province. Together, with your government and our community 
system partners, I believe we can work together to address existing challenges and build 
an accessible and sustainable mental health and addictions system that will support our 
residents in their time of need.  
 
Kindest personal regards,  
 

 
 
Nando Iannicca, 
Regional Chair and CEO  
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CC:   
Hon. Michael Tibollo, Associate Minister of Mental Health and Addictions 
Matthew Anderson, President and CEO of Ontario Health 
Donna Cripps, Transitional Regional Lead for Ontario Health (Central Region) 
Maninder Sindhu, MP Brampton East  
Ruby Sahota, MP Brampton North  
Sonia Sidhu, MP Brampton South   
Kamal Khera, MP Brampton West  
Kyle Seeback, MP Dufferin-Caledon  
Omar Alghabra, MP Mississauga Centre  
Peter Fonseca, MP Mississauga East-Cooksville  
Iqra Khalid, MP Mississauga-Erin Mills  
Sven Spengemann, MP Mississauga-Lakeshore  
Navdeep Bains, MP Mississauga-Malton  
Gagan Sikand, MP Mississauga-Streetsville   
Sara Singh, MPP Brampton Centre  
Gurratan Singh, MPP Brampton East  
Kevin Yarde, MPP Brampton North  
Prabmeet Sarkaria, MPP Brampton South   
Amarjot Sandhu, MPP Brampton West 
Sylvia Jones, MPP Dufferin-Caledon  
Natalia Kusendova, MPP Mississauga Centre 
Kaleed Rasheed, MPP Mississauga East-Cooksville  
Sheref Sabawy, MPP Mississauga-Erin Mills  
Rudy Cuzzetto, MPP Mississauga-Lakeshore  
Deepak Anand, MPP Mississauga-Malton 
Nina Tangri, MPP Mississauga-Streetsville    
Nicole Cooper, Town Clerk, Town of Ajax 
Michael de Rond, Town Clerk, Town of Aurora 
Peter Fay, City Clerk, City of Brampton 
Becky Jamieson, Clerk, Township of Brock 
Kevin Arjoon, City Clerk, City of Burlington 
Laura Hall, Acting Town Clerk, Town of Caledon 
Anne Greentree, Municipal Clerk, Municipality of Clarington 
Ralph Walton, Regional Clerk, Regional Municipality of Durham 
Fernando Lamanna, Town Clerk, Town of East Gwillimbury 
Rachel Dillabough, Town Clerk, Town of Georgina 
Graham Milne, Regional Clerk, Regional Municipality of Halton 
Clerk, Town of Halton Hills 
Clerk, City of Hamilton 
Kathryn Moyle, Clerk, Township of King 
Kimberly Kitteringham, City Clerk, City of Markham 
Meaghan Reid, Deputy Clerk, Town of Milton 
Diana Rusnov, City Clerk, City of Mississauga 
Lisa Lyons, Town Clerk, Town of Newmarket 
V. Tytaneck, Town Clerk, Town of Oakville 
Mary Medeiros, City Clerk, City of Oshawa  

 
 

  

  
 

 
   

mailto:SSingh-QP@ndp.on.ca
mailto:GSingh-QP@ndp.on.ca
mailto:KYarde-QP@ndp.on.ca
mailto:prabmeet.sarkaria@pc.ola.org
mailto:amarjot.sandhu@pc.ola.org
mailto:sylvia.jones@pc.ola.org
mailto:natalia.kusendova@pc.ola.org
mailto:kaleed.rasheed@pc.ola.org
mailto:sheref.sabawy@pc.ola.org
mailto:rudy.cuzzetto@pc.ola.org
mailto:nina.tangri@pc.ola.org


- 4 - 
 

Susan Cassel, City Clerk, City of Pickering 
Stephen Huycke, City Clerk, City of Richmond Hill 
JP Newman, Clerk, Township of Scugog 
Ulli S. Watkiss, City Clerk City of Toronto 
Todd Coles, City Clerk, City of Vaughan 
Christopher Harris, Town Clerk, Town of Whitby 
Christopher Raynor, Regional Clerk, Municipality of York Region  
Nancy Polsinelli, Interim CAO, Region of Peel  
Cathy Granger, Acting Commissioner of Health, Region of Peel  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

  

  
 

 
   





















































 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

   

  

 

Corporation of the Township of Perth South 
3191 Road 122 

St. Pauls, ON  N0K 1V0 
Telephone 519-271-0619 

Fax 519-271-0647 

July 9, 2020 

Agricorp 

Attn: Board of Directors 

1 Stone Road West 

Box 360 Stn Central 

Guelph, ON N1H 8M4 

Re: Farm Property Class Tax Rate Program 

Dear Board of Directors 

The Farm Property Class Tax Rate program was developed by the province to support 

agriculture in Ontario. Through this program, farmland owners receive a reduced property 

tax rate. Eligible farmland is taxed at no more than 25% of the municipal residential tax 

rate. This program is administered by Agricorp, the Municipal Property Assessment 

Corporation (MPAC), and municipalities with farmland assessment within their 

municipality.  

The Assessment Roll is returned by MPAC in December of each year for the following 

year. It is important that the assessment roll values on the returned roll received from 

MPAC are accurate as these values are used as the basis for the calculation and 

distribution of taxes. However, we have found that the 2020 Assessment Roll as returned 
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by MPAC requires many adjustments in the form of Tax Incentive Adjustments (TIA) for 

the Farm Property Class Tax Rate Program, each of which result in taxation write-offs for 

the Township. 

The TIAs are required to transfer properties which have become eligible for the Farm 

Property Class Tax Rate Program from the Residential Class back to the Farmland Class. 

It is our understanding that the large number of TIAs that are processed by MPAC are 

necessary due to the number of farm properties that have sold their property, made a 

change to the ownership of the property, or failed to submit paperwork to Agricorp by the 

required deadline. 

The result is that the Assessment Roll is returned with an overstated Residential Class 

assessment and an understated Farmland Class assessment and when used in the 

determination of the Residential Tax Rate at budget time results in a rate that is less than 

it would otherwise be. In addition, taxation write-offs of 75% of the residential amount 

must be refunded. These refunds are required for the current year, and in some instances, 

in the prior year as well, placing a financial burden on municipalities.  

While these adjustments are not new, they certainly seem to be increasing in volume in 

more recent years and we anticipate that they will continue to increase as baby-boomer 

farmers continue to retire and sell their farmland.  

In 2020 Perth South had $34,606,000 of Farmland Class assessment transferred to 

Residential Class assessment. As a result of this transfer the total write-off is $213,550.86 

of which $107,041.20 is Perth South’s portion, $66,799.27 is Perth County’s portion and 

$39,710.39 is the School Board’s portion. While a tax write-off of $107,041 may not seem 

like a large amount for many municipalities, in Perth South is it significant and would 

require a 3% levy increase to offset this amount.  

Perth South is also concerned with the impact that these “misclassified” properties may 

be having on information used by other provincial departments. For example, the 

classification of Farmland assessment as Residential assessment negatively impacts the 
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Ontario Municipal Partnership Fund (OMPF) calculation, specifically the Farm Area 

Measure, which could result in a financial loss in the form of reduced grant funding for the 

year. Despite the fact that there has been no development on farmland, Perth South’s 

Farm Area Measure decreased from 91.7% to 90.8% in 2020, a decrease attributed to 

the transferring of property from the Farmland Class to the Residential Class. If the Farm 

Area Measure were to fall below 90% Perth South would incur a loss in grant funding, a 

loss we simply cannot afford. And should such a loss occur there does not appear to be 

a mechanism to allow for the correction of the OMPF allocation following the transfer of 

assessment back from Residential Class to Farmland Class.   

It should also be recognized that the levy costs imposed on municipalities for 

maintenance and administration costs of conservation authorities is also impacted by this 

transfer of land from the Farmland Class to the Residential Class. The apportionment of 

costs is determined by multiplying Current Value Assessment (CVA) in the Residential 

Property Class by a Factor of 1 and multiplying the CVA in the Farmlands Property Class 

by a factor of .25. The inclusion of assessment from the Farmland Property Class in the 

Residential Property Class artificially increases our proportionate share of maintenance 

and administrative costs and represents another unreconcilable calculation for which we 

are financially penalized.   

The current process places an administrative burden on municipalities and diverts staff 

time from other administrative work that we simply do not have to spare. In recent years 

the provincial government has been working with municipalities and other partners to 

improve service delivery and efficiencies. As part of their review, Managing 

Transformations: A Modernization Action Plan, there was a focus on strong leadership by 

the government to work with ministries and various partners to strengthen horizontal 

coordination and establish a renewed focus on improving the efficiency, productivity and 

outcomes of the Broader Public Sector, while at the same time delivering the most 

efficient Ontario Public Services possible. A similar review of the delivery of this program 

may be very beneficial. 
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Perth South understands that the province and MPAC need to ensure that each farm 

operation meets the requirements of the Farm Property Class Tax Rate Program, but we 

feel that there must be a more efficient and effective way for this to be achieved. Perth 

South would like to be part of the solution and suggests that all stakeholders to the Farm 

Property Class Tax Rate Program review the current program in an effort to find 

efficiencies and ultimately, a less disruptive classification process.  

Yours Truly, 

Mayor Robert Wilhelm 
Township of Perth South 

Cc: Hon. Vic Fedeli, Minister of Finance 
Hon. Ernie Hardeman, Minister of Agriculture, Food and Rural Affairs 
Randy Pettapiece, MPP Perth Wellington 
Board of Directors, Municipal Property Assessment Corporation (MPAC)  
Board of Directors, Rural Ontario Municipalities Association (ROMA) 
County of Perth  
Ontario Municipalities  
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